
TravelPAGE D6
THE STATE JOURNAL   

ApRiL 15, 2012

C M Y K C M Y K

The new old Louisville starts to hum
Four-block NuLu brings an infusion of the delicious, the trendy and the novel
Story and photoS  
by JoSh noel
ChiCago Tribune

LOUISVILLE, Ky. – First 
came the art galleries. Then 
the boutiques. Then the food 
and drink (craft and farm-to-
table, thank you very much). 
Then the – record store and 
trendy barbershop?

Yes, yes, yes and yes, 
and that equation, spread 
across four rapidly develop-
ing blocks east of Louisville’s 
downtown, has brought sud-
den vigor to a corner of Ken-
tucky best known for its hors-
es, bourbon and baseball 
bats.

Here they call it NuLu. 
While the world might not 
need another precious ur-
ban nickname, Louisville 
dearly needed NuLu – or 
New Louisville, if you prefer 
– for an infusion of the de-
licious, the trendy and the 
novel. Across this stretch of 
East Market Street, as it is 
properly known, about 30 lo-
cally owned businesses have 
sprouted, many during the 
last year, without a chain in 
sight.

It makes visiting East Mar-
ket Street a necessity during 
any trip to Louisville and an 
easy, rewarding way to spend 
a day.

“It’s been fun to watch,” 
said Joyce Garner, 64, whose 
art gallery has been on the 
NuLu strip since long before 
it was called NuLu. “Now I 
can get some soup for lunch.”

When Garner moved to 
East Market Street eight years 
ago, it was a largely stagnant 
path of boarded brick build-
ings with a few art galleries 
and a homeless shelter. It was 
a place locals hurried past on 
their way home from down-
town. Then things started to 
change in a hurry.

Not long after the home-
less shelter closed, restau-
rant after restaurant started 
opening – fine dining, casual 
dining, farm-to-table dining, 
a taco place, a pizza place in 
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LOUISVILLE, Ky. – I 
sipped my way through three 
evenings here in the world’s 
bourbon capital, and among 
the drinks I rarely saw or-
dered was a surprise: bour-
bon.

Though plenty of bourbon 
was poured, it arrived mixed 
with brandy, rock candy syr-
up, lemon, egg white, red 
wine and an endless array of 
bitters.

Louisville remains endur-
ingly loyal to bourbon, but it 
is embracing a more modern 
method of imbibing that in-

Jay White gives a trim to a customer at Market Street Barbers in the NuLu neighborhood of Louisville.

Signs point the way on East Market Street in the NuLu neighbor-
hood.

Bartender Chelsea Stone, 24, pours a cocktail at Harvest in Louisville.

Louisville embraces newfound, lively cocktail scene

an old garage –along with 
the quirky wrinkles that 
make any neighborhood 
shine. Among the recent en-
tries have been Please and 

Thank You, a coffee shop 
that doubles as a vinyl record 
store, the handsome wood-
and-brick Market Street Bar-
bers, and Louisville Beer 

Store, which is both a world-
class bottle shop and a bar 
with eight hard-to-find craft 
beers on tap.

“Louisville was already 
blowing up, but then our 
generation got involved,” 
said Daniel van Dijk, 28, a 
bartender at Louisville Beer 
Store. “It’s not just 50-year-
olds opening things; it’s 
people in their 20s opening 
things.”

During the run-up to the 
May 5 Kentucky Derby, the 
daily whir of construction 
continued as two more addi-
tions were coming together: 
Decca, a “soulful, contem-
porary” restaurant already 
generating massive buzz, 
and a bistro called La Coop. 
East Market Street residents, 
such as Nico Domingo, 25, 
a medical student, sudden-
ly need to hunt for parking 
spaces on weekend nights. 

Not that Domingo minds.
“This is what I love about 

Louisville,” he said at the bar 
of Taste Fine Wine and Spir-
its, a whiskey and wine shop 
that is one of NuLu’s recent 
additions. “People are in-
vested, and they love being 
here.”

By most accounts, Lou-
isville’s renaissance started 
in 2004 with Fourth Street 
Live!, a collection of neon 
and chain restaurants aimed 
at convention traffic that is 
as subtle as the exclamation 
mark might make you sus-
pect. The next major land-
mark was the 2010 opening 
of a downtown arena for the 
University of Louisville bas-
ketball team (runner-up to 
Catholicism for the city’s 
most popular religion). It al-
so gave performers such as 
Elton John and Lady Gaga a 
reason to add Louisville to 

their tours.
NuLu is a short walk from 

both spots as well as down-
town’s more traditional high-
lights, such as the Louisville 
Slugger and Muhammad Ali 
museums. It gave a local and 
artisan touch to the city’s 
growth and a podium for 
the city’s talented, tattooed 
young professionals. (Good 
things extend beyond NuLu, 
however; check out the Meat 
cocktail bar and The Silver 
Dollar honky-tonk.)

If NuLu’s resurgence – 
or creation, really – can be 
described in two words, it 
would be these: exposed 
brick. Almost regardless of 
whether it’s a restaurant, bar 
or boutique, NuLu spaces are 
handsome, comfortable and 
carefully retain decades-old 
charm. Garner laughed that 
Garage Bar, a pizza-and-
cocktail restaurant in a for-
mer garage across from her 
gallery, worked painstaking-
ly to paint a sign on its exte-
rior that appeared properly 
weathered.

The movement caught the 
eye of well-established busi-
nesses, such as Market Street 
Barbers, which was on the 
University of Louisville cam-
pus for seven years before 
moving to NuLu.

“People tout it as the new 
hipster spot, but I liked that 
it’s professional and local,” 
said heavily tattooed Market 
Street Barbers manager Jay 
White, 31. “But it is also the 
new thing.”

In October, Taste Fine 
Wine and Spirits also moved 
to the neighborhood. Though 
eager to be part of NuLu’s 
growth, it isn’t sacrificing the 
principles that make it dis-
tinctly Louisville.

“What we do here is give 
you a pour of bourbon for 
$5,” owner Paul Meyer, 63, 
told me on the night I arrived 
in town. “We serve it with 
ice, water or water and ice. 
If you want something with 
soda pop in it, I got nothing 
for you.”

volves concepts beyond neat 
and rocks. The growth of 
cocktails and beer is similar 
to what’s afoot in larger cit-
ies, but it comes as a bit of a 
surprise in a place wedded to 
a certain way of doing things.

Some bars, like Proof on 
Main in the famed 21c Mu-
seum Hotel, have been at the 
cocktail game for a few years. 
But most of the new drinking 
breed has opened in the last 
year.

“I walked in here tonight 
and said, ‘This is my favor-
ite new place in Louisville,’” 
Kristin Hulsman, 39, said on 
a Thursday night at Meat, a 
dim, second-story cocktail 
bar east of downtown that 
opened in November. “This 
reminds me of something I’d 
see in New Orleans.”

No one will take offense if 
you ask for bourbon on the 
rocks, but these new spots 
aim for more.

• Meat: This elegant room 
in a quiet corner of town, 
perched across from a de-
cades-old slaughterhouse, is 
the heart of Louisville’s sud-
denly serious cocktail scene. 
A menu of two dozen cock-

tails includes icons indicat-
ing “easy drinking,” “a bit 
more challenging” and “rich, 
layered, not for beginners” 
(where I found a delicious 
concoction of Scotch, sweet 
vermouth, orange juice and 
celery seed bitters called The 
Smoke Monster). Almost any 
spirit imaginable appears 
on bartender/recipe author/ 
co-owner Jeremy Johnson’s 
menu. Don’t be surprised to 
find seven or eight ingredi-
ents in your glass along with 
ice from a Kold-Draft ma-
chine. And they’re open till 4 
a.m. “I think people mean it 
as a compliment when they 
say this is something they ex-
pect to see in New York, but 
I say, ‘Oh, God, no,’” John-
son said. “I want it to remind 
people of Louisville.” 1076 
E. Washington St., 502-354-
3212; meatlouisville.com

• Rye: In the burgeoning 
East Market Street corridor 
also known as NuLu, this 
recently opened spot has a 
concise but thorough cock-
tail menu. Only two of the 10 
offerings are whiskey-based, 
leaving plenty of room for 
gin, rum, vodka and even 
cognac (it’s the key ingredi-
ent in Rye’s Sazerac – a wel-
come nod to the original rec-
ipe). I usually avoid cocktails 
with egg white, but the bar-
tender convinced me to try 
the Elderflower Fizz (St. Ger-
maine, gin, lemon, egg white 
and soda), and guess what? 
Rye made me an egg white 
convert. Also, the food here 
is top-notch. 900 E. Market 
St., 502-749-6200; ryeonmar-
ket.com

• Harvest: A James Beard 
Award semifinalist for best 
new restaurant, this place 
takes the “farm-to-table” 
concept with utter sincer-
ity and boasts an impressive 
seasonal cocktail menu to 
match. The bartender nearly 
leapt over the bar for a high 
five when I ordered the drink 
she invented. Who can say 
no to rye, brandy, sweet ver-
mouth and two kinds of bit-
ters? Heavy on the organic 
spirits, the cocktails are al-
most as high-minded as the 
food, but the concept isn’t 
overly serious: My menu was 
printed on the back of a Hab-
itat for Humanity envelope. 
Actually, maybe that is kind 
of serious. 624 E. Market St., 

502-384-9090; harvestlouis-
ville.com

• The Silver Dollar: If you 
want straight whiskey, this 
is the place. Dozens of whis-
keys (and tequilas) line the 
shelves behind the bar, and 
they arrive both in an am-
bitious cocktail list and on 
their own. Silver Dollar fash-
ions itself a modern hon-
ky-tonk, featuring a large 
American flag across a brick 
wall (likely more for the mo-
tif than patriotism), country 
music spinning from a turn-
table and barbecue in the 
kitchen. It attracts a young 
and boisterous crowd. Think 
of it as Meat’s fun younger 
brother. 1761 Frankfort Ave., 
502-259-9540; www.whis-

keybythedrink.com
• Against the Grain: OK, 

so all the modern drink-
ing in Louisville isn’t about 
cocktails. Louisville also 
boasts a healthy craft-beer 
scene, and its newest brew-
ery might be its best. The 
constant on brewmaster and 
co-owner Sam Cruz’s beer 
menu is style (hop, smoke, 
dark, malt, session and 
whim), but he allows him-
self a wide berth when in-
terpreting the styles. It keeps 
the menu fresh and inspired, 
drawing a loyal crowd that 
includes the post-work law-
yers in suits alongside the 
pierced, tattooed set. 401 E. 
Main St., 502-515-0174; atg-
brewery.com
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